Planned Revision to BIS Output Price Indices

In 2010, the method of estimating deflators used to adjust construction output to constant (2005) prices was revised. These deflators are published as Output Price Indices (OPIs) in the 'BIS Construction Price and Cost Indices Online' Service available from BCIS. The new figures were published as new series with the old series still being available as superseded series.

One consequence of the change in 2010 was that current price (CP) and constant (2005) price (KP) series do not equal each other in the 2005 base year. The key principle in producing a back series for 4Q2009 and earlier, based on the new survey, was to maintain published growths at the total output level for both CP and KP series. That is, the CP and KP total output series were calculated so that the CP and KP growths for 4Q/3Q 2009 and earlier were maintained at the levels published before the introduction of the new survey in 2010.

There are two consequences to this approach:

i. The implied deflators (CP/KP) that had been previously published, both at the total output level and at individual sector level, have been revised.

ii. The CP and KP series show differences in the 2005 base year.

In 2011, National Accounts will adopt the 2007 Standard Industrial Classification and will take on growth revisions back to at least 1997. This will allow construction statistics to revise its KP series so that CP and KP are equal in the 2005 base year. Revisions to published growths in periods 4Q2009 and earlier will be published in the Output in the Construction Industry 2Q2011 bulletin, to be published on 12 August 2011.

All of the BIS Output Price Indices will change. The new deflators will be calculated back to 3Q2002 and for earlier than this, the indices will be calculated from the old series in a manner that will maintain published growths.

The complete series will change back to 1955. In principle, as the new deflators have been used from 4Q2009 onwards, the OPIs should not change for these periods. However, in accordance with ONS practice, the OPIs were only revise back two quarters, even though there were data to support revisions - some back to January 2010. The new series will take into account the revised current price data.

The indices remain at the base 2005 = 100.

The revised indices will be issued on 12 September 2011.

